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To:  Town Council  

From:  William R. Shane, Town Manager 

Date:  March 4, 2019 

Re:  Meeting Background Material - Thursday Night Kennedy CZA 

 
 

In a Workshop on October 8th, the Town Council met with Phil Gleason, Steve Mohr and Peter Kennedy 
to discuss “What’s next” for the remaining piece of land at the former CFV property. Discussions 
centered around senior housing, affordable senior housing and support services, such as a Rehab Center, 
Assisted Living, Doctor’s Offices, and even perhaps some mixed retail to support the existing 
neighborhoods.  At that Council Workshop there was no opposition to these concepts, and the Council, 
perhaps by its silence, allowed this to move ahead to see what is possible.  
 
While some of you have shut down to any new type of CZA, which is fine, I believe an opportunity will 
be missed if you go into this meeting with your minds made up and kill all ideas upon arrival. This is a 
an opportunity to effectively share your own vision with what you’d like to see happen on this piece of 
rock, nestled between I-295 and Route 1 .  
 
To date, that once piece of minimally valued land ($350,000 or $7,000 in taxes) is now home to many 
new Cumberland residents, who have already contributed impressively to Town boards and committees 
and in Town policy. The value of the improvements now exceeds $25,000,000 or $500,000 in annual tax 
revenues. The remainder of the property could equal or exceed the present values. 
 
I truly ask you to come with ideas. It’s easy to throw rocks at the past multitude of “do-overs” during the 
most economically challenging times most of us have ever experienced. It’s harder, however to truly 
give feedback toward a better vision of what’s next for Cumberland. We cannot force businesses to 
move here.  We cannot build mega–office building complexes in hopes of coercing businesses away 
from our neighbors. Times have changed dramatically. More people work from home than ever before. 
 Businesses are downsizing operations.  We need to think of how we can best serve our Town. 
Homeownership has become unattainable to most of the young families and seniors in our Town.  
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We have seen local businesses such as Doc’s, Louie’s and Rachel’s flourish and be well supported by 
our community. We know we have a serious need to look at citizen support services such as Assisted 
Care, Rehabilitation Services, and ancillary health services.          
     
Our reputation as a Town is solid. We are seen by all of our neighbors as pro-business and pro-smart 
development. Let’s not miss an opportunity to take this current CZA and develop it into a better plan not 
filled with warehouses, but with your vision for Cumberland.  This is up to you - the rules are made by 
you.  For example, if you’d like to see some type of medical support services, perhaps you could require 
a pad, utilities and roadway be built out for a facility (no building of course) and left as a future site for a 
medical complex or an assisted care facility. Each pad constructed and approved would release 30 units 
of housing to be built. This way the homes don’t all get built and we still have the dark side of the moon 
left to be developed. There are countless scenarios that could be on the table Thursday night, but without 
input we could see what’s left in the CZA take place: Indoor Warehouse, Communications Tower, 
Tradesmen Offices (a good use).  Also in the CZA the underlying zone allows for Offices, Research 
Facilities, Residential Care, Contractor Space, Light Manufacturing, Hotels, Motels, Day Cares (both 
kids and adults), Associated Retail and Veterinarian Offices.     
 
I have attached the support material from the October meeting and a few maps for your review in 
preparation for Thursday’s meeting. 
 
We have spent a lot of staff and Council time on this particular CZA, but try to look at this as what is 
best for the Town instead of revisiting all the sins of the past development team. In fairness, these are 
new people with some better ideas that can be shaped into a better vision. 
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March 13, 2019 
 
Jennifer Grasso 
10 Clipper St 
Cumberland Foreside, ME  04110 
 
 
Dear Town Councilors, Town Manager, and Town Planner: 
 
 Thank you for facilitating a neighborhood meeting last week to discuss Heritage Village’s 
proposed amendment to the current Contract Zone.  I live in the abutting neighborhood, Cumberland 
Foreside Village (“CFV”), with my husband and 4-year old daughter.  When we moved here in 2017, I 
had no idea what a Contract Zone even was, and now I know more about it than I care to admit! 
 
 While it is unfortunate that this tract of land (Lots 7 and 8) was not developed in conjunction 
with our development, I am hopeful that the developer and the Town will finally reach a consensus and 
develop a plan that is cohesive with the surrounding area.  Currently, the surrounding area includes 
approximately 4 (soon to be 6) businesses, and a total of 175 housing units: 45-single family homes in 
CFV, 96 apartments in CFV Apartments, 20 condominiums in True Spring Farm, and 14 condominiums in 
Hawks Ridge.  On average, that is a density of 350 residents of the Town of Cumberland. 
 
 The reason that I point out the number of residents living in this area is that I hope that the 
Town Council will keep this in mind when making decisions that will directly impact our quality of life.  
Throughout this process and these discussions, I will be looking to the Town Council to provide a clear 
and unified vision of what it would like developed on this parcel of land.  Our neighborhood has 
provided insights, and the developer has presented three concepts of what potentially could be built, 
but without guidance from the Town it is hard to agree to this amendment and see what lies ahead in 
our future. 
 
 Cumberland’s Comprehensive Plan and the current budget both indicate the need for 
commercial businesses in our Town.  I believe there is a way to mix commercial with residential in this 
proposed amendment in a way that is both beneficial to the 350 abutting neighbors as well as to the 
Town as a whole, yet in no way should it come at the expense of the surrounding residents.   
 

The location for this property, while up on a hill, is an extremely convenient location on a busy 
road just 2 miles in either direction off I-295.  I can easily see how multi-level buildings with commercial 
on one floor and senior condos on the second floor, for example, would be an attractive option.  
Examples of businesses that I could see thriving in this location while also benefitting residents include a 
coffee shop, bagel shop, brewery, small grocer, tailor, fitness center, daycare center, farmers’ market, or 
other small businesses. 

 
At the neighborhood meeting, the Town Council asked for our feedback on the amendment and 

on the concepts that were presented.  My feedback is as follows: 
 
Concept A (Mixed Residential and Commercial): Allowing for at least one retail space is a 

welcome addition.  I also like the idea of having a medical/residential care facility, and think it is 
necessary to have more of them in our state.  I would prefer seeing this located on Lot 7 and not directly 
abutting my neighbors on Lot 8 (think about transition, lighting, noise, etc.).  I also like the idea of 
creating more 55+ housing options, but think that the number of housing units (24) and apartment 
buildings (4) is too high.    While it looks feasible, from a land use perspective this does not seem like a 
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responsible way to develop this land.  People, and especially medical facilities/care units, need access to 
more open green space and I do not see any open green space depicted on this concept drawing.  If, for 
nothing else, the 8 apartment buildings that were approved and built in CFV should serve as an example 
of what offering no open green space looks like.  There is  an abundance of parking lots, but almost no 
open space for residents to recreate or to walk/play with their dogs (of which there are many). 

 
Concept B (All Commercial):  This concept plan seems a bit uninspired and has one building too 

many closest to the residential neighborhood.   
 
Concept C (All Residential):  This plan seems to be the only one of the three to offer some ‘open 

space’ yet I could argue the need for more.  It would be preferential, and a better transition, to build the 
houses next to the current residential neighborhood and move the apartment buildings/condos to Lot 7.   

 
Stormwater drainage: All three concepts appear to have one thing in common—a plethora of 

stormwater filters.  The benefit of building on a quarry!  Each of the concepts show a total of 15-20 
stormwater drainage filters, all of which will be costly to maintain.  Who will be responsible for 
maintaining these structures?  Will this be made clear to the homeowners and business owners who are 
to share the expense?  Will the DEP approve this many?  Do homeowners have the technical ability to 
maintain these filters, especially if all housing is 55+?  It would be unfortunate on either side if these 
filters ever failed as the water would flow directly onto I-295 and Route 1.  The doctor’s office in Lot 2 
has already experienced a failed or improperly installed stormwater system, as he had to build a swale 
to catch the runoff that was coming from an undeveloped Lot 8 above. 

 
CZA Amendment: As this is likely to be the last amendment to this Contract Zone, I would urge 

the Town Council to thoroughly consider the changes that are being requested.  My only thoughts would 
be to reduce the total number of residential housing lots requested (an additional 150 seems high), 
require more open vegetated space (primarily more than the 20% allotted for the residential care 
facility), and require a buffer between two residential developments to provide a bit of privacy to both.  
As a courtesy to the existing neighborhood, any chance to start building a buffer now would be greatly 
appreciated! 

 
While I do recognize the fact that I am neither a developer nor an expert in market trends, I do 

see the potential of this piece of property and I am certain that it can be developed in a sustainable way 
that is cohesive with the existing residential neighborhoods and businesses.  Examples of what I believe 
would be ideal options include: Rock Row being developed in Westbrook (though obviously a scaled-
down version), the energy efficient neighborhood being proposed in South Portland, or a similar 
development to Thornton Oaks Retirement Community in Brunswick.  As the country’s oldest state, 
there is also a high demand for age 55+ one-story condos with amenities (fitness center, walking trails, 
etc.) that cost under $400k (think of almost every gated community in Florida).  

 
Thank you again for accepting feedback on this very important project for Cumberland’s future.  

I will be at the Town Council/Planning Board workshop on March 19th and likely all subsequent meetings 
on this proposal should you have any questions.  I look forward to hearing the Town Council and the 
developer’s vision for this property and look forward to working with the Town throughout this process. 
 
Sincerely, 
 
 
Jenn Grasso 

 

https://www.pressherald.com/2019/02/05/a-vision-for-westbrook/
https://www.pressherald.com/2018/06/06/south-portland-picks-buyer-for-former-public-works-site/
http://www.thorntonoaks.com/life-at-thornton-oaks.aspx
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Town Council Facilitated Neighborhood Meeting 
Heritage Village CZA Amendment 

March 8, 2019 
6:00 P.M. 

 

Chairman Copp welcomed everyone. 

Town Manager Shane gave an overview of the development of the property to date, the contract 
zone amendment timeline and process, and explained that the purpose of this meeting is to get 
information and comments from the neighborhood after hearing the presentation by the 
development team. 

Steve Mohr reviewed the different development options below: 

 



 

 

 



 

 

 



 

 

 

 



There was a question regarding buffering and when the buffer would happen. 

Mr. Mohr said that buffering would depend on what type of development happens on these lots. 
Residential to residential development buffering would default to the Town’s ordinance 
requirements. However, there are some evergreens that will be planted in the current buffer.  It got 
too late in the season last year to plant them.  

Mr. Moriarty suggested that at the joint Planning Board and Town Council workshop, Mr. Mohr’s 
slides should show the different options (apartments, condos, commercial, and senior residential) in 
different colors for ease of differentiating them from each other.  

Councilor Storey-King said that the residents of Middle Road have to endure the light pollution from 
the current development and apartment buildings.   

Councilor Turner said that from a tax perspective, we need more commercial entities in this Town. 
This is one of the last pieces of commercial land left. 

Mr. Knupp said that the neighbors are getting very tired of going through this drill time after time. He 
feels that the plans with one road in and one road out is a public safety issue.  

Mr. Mohr reminded everybody that his presentation is only a concept at this point and they have not 
been through site plan review.  These are only illustrations for the purpose of discussion.  

Mr. Knupp asked where senior housing is envisioned. 

Mr. Mohr said that senior housing could be mixed throughout the project.  

Kim (?) asked if there has been any thought to residential development on Lot 7 and commercial to 
Lot 8. 

Mr. Mohr said that it is certainly a possibility.  

Tom Foley asked if the Towns of Falmouth and Cumberland communicate with each other to 
consider the big picture of the Route One corridor.  

Councilor Bingham said that the most recent collaboration was the Middle Road project and 
Falmouth was not interested in working together.  We would be willing to work with them to 
coordinate projects, but we will continue to try, but it has not been reciprocal in the past.   

(No name) the Town Planner should look closely at the effects that residential development that is 
not controlled will have on the school system.  

Bridget King said that the abutting neighborhood will always be concerned with buffering and lighting 
for those homes closest to the slope.  Most residents will not be excited about commercial 
development or apartments abutting them.  

Town Manager Shane said we have an opportunity here. This is not another hurdle.  The developer is 
looking for feedback and he would like to see a plan defined and agreed upon.  

Councilor Gruber said that his push would be for senior housing and we need to have more than the 
10% allotted. We need to take care of our seniors. 

Meeting ended at 7:22 P.M. 

Respectfully submitted by, 

Brenda Moore 
Council Secretary 




